Approved as Amended    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

December 5, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, December 5, 2012 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Tree Lighting  – TA Veloski reported that the tree lighting has been postponed because a third of the lights are not working and Mr. Thurston's truck broke down.   












2.0  Public Comment  - Chair Nickerson stated Mrs. McDonald came in tonight to discuss the issue of the McDonald's septic system being located on Town owned property but she will be placed on next week's agenda. TA Veloski was asked to extend the fourteen day time limit. 














3.0  Brendan Morrison Re: Centre Cemetery -  Jean Surowiec and Carey Caldwell were also present. Mr. Morrison informed the Board he is the Chair of the Centre Cemetery Committee, which is made up of 7-8 people that are very diligent about locating people in the cemetery. Mr. Morrison noted that 347 people have been identified to date.  Mr. Morrison stated over the years the committee has honored Veterans each year by supplying flags, which they usually purchase. Selectman Giunta noted the Cemetery Trustees purchase flags annually through the Patriotic Purposes line in the budget. Mr. Morrison formally requested that the Centre Cemetery be included, with 32 flags needed (fifty cents a piece). Selectman Giunta stated the committee can coordinate with him to put the flags out. Chair Nickerson made a motion to supply the flags for Centre Cemetery. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.        









  




4.0  Budgetary Discussion – TA Veloski informed the BOS that he has provided new copies of the entire budget with all of the Department's requests with the exception of the Fire Department because of the three different requests made. 


              4.1
Executive Administration – TA Veloski reported that the HR position has been removed, office equipment has been increased for a new server and election equipment has been increased for new stanchions & chair cart. Selectman Ober stated the chairs at the Town Hall are junk, new ones are needed and we may be putting the cart before the horse. TA Veloski was asked to check on the cart's dimensions. Chair Nickerson made a motion to recommend the Executive budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


              4.2 Elections & Registrations –  Selectman Giunta made a motion to recommend the Elections & Registrations budget to the Budget Committee. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



              4.3 Financial Administration – Chair Nickerson made a motion to recommend the Financial Administration budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




              4.4 Town Clerk/Tax Collector – Chair Nickerson stated the proposed raise for Marla Davis needs to be discussed. Selectman Ober reported she has discussed the raise with Marla, that stated she would not be offended if only the 2.5% COLA was approved. Selectman Ober noted the difference will be made up once she is certified but she is currently just taking classes. Chair Nickerson made a motion to recommend the Town Clerk/Tax Collector's budget to the Budget Committee with the 2.5% COLA. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


  4.5
Revaluation of Property -  Selectman Giunta made a motion to recommend the Revaluation of Property budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.





    4.6 Legal Expenses - Chair Nickerson made a motion to recommend the Legal Expenses budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








    4.7 Personnel Administration – Selectman Ober made a motion to recommend the Personnel Administration budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




   4.8 Planning Board – TA Veloski reported he has discussed the Administrative Support line with Planner Ward, which used to be Carol Chase and he is checking the figures. Selectman Ober noted it would cheaper to utilize the support line. The BOS will put this budget on hold. 









  4.9
Zoning Board – Selectman Giunta made a motion to recommend the Zoning Board budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.







            4.10 General Government Buildings – TA Veloski stated the heating fuel oil line is always over, so he increased it. Director VanTassel noted that all of the fuel contracts need to be checked then all of the services could be bid out at once. Chair Nickerson stated the Town has been trying to get all of fuel under one vendor for years now. Chair Nickerson made a motion to recommend the General Government Building's budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








            4.11 Cemeteries - Chair Nickerson made a motion to recommend the Cemeteries budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








            4.12 Insurance – Selectman Giunta made a motion to recommend the Insurance budget to the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








            4.13 Other General Government – Selectman Ober made a motion to recommend the Other General Government budget to the Budget Committee, with a reduction to the Energy Committee's printing & copying line ($400 dollars to $1 dollar). Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


            4.14 Police Department – Chair Nickerson stated some of the officers will move up next year in the pay scale. Selectman Ober expressed concern with the six people that needed to be moved up when the pay scale was redone. Chair Nickerson stated he agrees with Selectman Giunta and the Board is going to have to leave the pay increases at 2.5%. Selectman Giunta stated it is hard to pick & choose. TA Veloski noted gasoline was the only other increase. Chair Nickerson made a motion to take out the proposed raises and leave in the 2.5% COLA increases, to be recommended to the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





5.0  Fire Department -  Fire Chief Dexter reported that the dry hydrants on Upper Bay Road and Black Brook Road are working perfectly.  









6.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept a $100 dollar donation from Maryann Orgettas on behalf of the Town's Food Pantry. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 















7.0  Swearing-in of two part-time Police Officers 





  7.1
Thomas Reneau – Police Chief Hankard explained the hiring process to those in attendance. Chief Hankard noted Thomas Reneau is a Sanbornton resident and comes to the Town from Marine Patrol. Thomas Reneau stated he is very happy for the opportunity the Police Department is giving him and he looks forward to serving. Chief Hankard informed the Board that Officer Reneau's certification from the Marine Patrol should be recognized but he will have to take a “PT” test in January. Chair Nickerson asked Officer Reneau how long he sees himself staying in Sanbornton. Officer Reneau replied he hopes to stay in Town as long as feasibly possible. 





  7.2 Andrew Phillips – Officer Phillips informed the BOS that he is currently a student at NHTI but being an Officer has been a dream of his for a long time and he is excited to work for the Town. Chief Hankard stated Officer Phillips is only nineteen but he came out on top of the Oral Board, despite of his age and it is good to start young. Chief Hankard noted he should be attending the Police Academy sometime in June. Chair Nickerson asked Officer Reneau how long he sees himself staying in Sanbornton. Officer Phillips replied if the position was full-time, he would have jumped all over it and he hopes to stay as long as possible. Officer Phillips noted he has done a few ride alongs and will be working with a great group of guys. Chief Hankard swore-in Officer Reneau and Officer Phillips as new part-time Officers. 










8.0  Budget discussions (continued) 

8.1 Fire Department – Chair Nickerson stated when the Fire Department budget was discussed by the Budget Committee, they wanted to keep things the same this year and next year go with the Capital Improvements Program but leave it the way it is now. Chair Nickerson stated all of the tax deed properties were paid off by the banks last year, not the residents and it is part of the consideration when looking at raises. Chair Nickerson noted residents are happy with the fire services and the changes taking place but he is not comfortable with giving raises. Chief Dexter replied his folks can not continue to provide services without some relief and even I am exhausted. Selectman Giunta asked if the Chief has given his presentation to the Budget Committee and Chief Dexter replied no. Chair Nickerson stated the Budget Committee tries to cover a lot and he suggested the Chief only bring the facts, not the history. Chief Dexter stated the history was consolidated but the information was there to justify the proposals and wants to know what all three of the Selectmen think. Chair Nickerson noted that eventually he could see more full-time but people talk and the employees do not see the “burn out” thing. Chief Dexter stated he wants to hold Public Hearings to explain to the people what they are trying to do, he understands budgets but they are trying to operate safely. Selectman Giunta stated he would like to see the budget level funded with the 2.5% increase for employees with an emphasis to do something different next year. Selectman Giunta noted there has been increases in retirement, health and the insurance, he knows the Chief's heart is in this and admires what he does. Chief Dexter stated we are never going to have a full-time department, we have full-time staff to cover the volunteers and make it easier for them to do their jobs. Chair Nickerson asked the Chief's opinion regarding the re-opening of the Winnisquam Fire Station. Chief Dexter replied he does not agree, unless the plan has changed because they would be re-opening with the same hours (M-F 8-4). Chief Dexter noted if it costs $37K to fund the station, then he would like two more people because there would be no over night coverage. Chief Dexter stated the Belmont side is all commercial property, there is not a single residential building over there. Selectman Giunta noted there was fear at first but it is not quite as bad now and Steele Hill was talking about building a station. Selectman Ober stated she has been thinking about the budget and what's best for the taxpayers and how to do what's best for services, the Town needs to take baby steps forward. Selectman Ober stated she feels the department needs one more person with the 2.5% increase for all of the employees and to be realistic, she feels something should be done. Chief Dexter asked to readjust his budget and then he may be able to add one more person. The BOS decided to hold the Fire, Emergency Management, E 911 and Forest Fire Control budgets for further review. 

   








  8.2 Highways & Streets, Town Bridges and Street Lights – Chair Nickerson stated the title will change for the Laborer's position then a raise will happen. Spare tires and rims for the department's fleet was briefly discussed. Selectman Giunta made a motion to recommend the Highways & Streets, Town Bridges and Street Lights budgets to the Budget Committee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS will review the remaining budgets at their next meeting. 

       












9.0  Old Business  









  9.1 Nemetz property – TA Veloski reported that Mr. Nemetz was a “no show” at the scheduled meeting, he has one more chance and then it will be over.







10.0  New Business 








10.1 Personnel Action Form – The BOS signed the form for a new Firefighter named Dan Nickels. 








10.2 Monthly Financials – BOS to review. 









11.0  Department of Public Works update -  Director VanTassel stated Wayne Burby has 32 hours of personnel leave and asked if it would be okay to carry the time over, if he does not use it all. The BOS agreed this would be okay. Director VanTassel reported problems with the heat at the Highway Garage and there was a one year warranty, which has expired. Director VanTassel recommended Ray Welch and provided the BOS with a report from him. Director VanTassel explained there is no hot water the circulator pump is frozen and the thermostat needs to reset. Director VanTassel stated Mr. Welch seems to be very knowledgeable, certified and could be a regular maintenance person, he will ask him for an estimate. Director VanTassel noted the heat should not be costing as much as the old garage. Director VanTassel reported there is also a heating problem at the Town Park and Rhymes shut it off this week because they can get it running but it doesn't stay running, the estimate is $1,452 dollars. Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Director VanTassel to get the heater replaced at the Town Park. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Director VanTassel provided the BOS with a handout of Policies for the DPW and Residents. Director VanTassel noted the document is a start and will be added to. Director VanTassel and the BOS briefly discussed mailboxes in the Town Right-of-Way. Director VanTassel informed the Board that he has ordered trash bags and some people will pay extra for them. TA Veloski suggested a notice be posted on the price increase. Director VanTassel reported that the beaver issue on Hunkins Pond Road has been fixed. 








12.0 Non-public Session under RSA 91-A:3II(c) - Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:20 p.m. and Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call; Giunta, present, Ober, present & Nickerson, present. TA Veloski, Director VanTassel and AS Rollins were also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 7:53 p.m. Chair Nickerson announced that no decisions were made and the minutes of the non-public session will be sealed.    






    


13.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  13.1 11/28/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of November 28, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of November 28, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    








 

14.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 














15.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed and approved the following; A Current Use Application for Jeffrey & Andrea Burns for Tax Map 20, Lot 83 and a Timber Intent for the Town of Sanbornton for Tax Map 11, Lot 71. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign the Wetlands Minimum Impact Forestry Notification, for Tax Map 11, Lot 71. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





 






 

16.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.   











17.0 Selectman's Reports
- None at this time.





    
           


            









18.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.








  






19.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, December 12, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

12/05/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


